COMBINED SWCD RESPONSES TO ISRP RESPONSE REQUESTS

On June 21, 2006, Soil and Water Conservation District representatives met to discuss and collaborate on responses requested by the Independent Science Review Panel. Those present included: Ron Graves, Wasco SWCD, Janet Greenup & Cory Coolie, Morrow SWCD, Sue Greer, Wheeler SWCD, Jason Faucera, Sherman SWCD, Jamie Swan, BPA COTR, and Lois Loop, Farm Service Agency Conservation Program Specialist. Subsequent to the meeting, Jordan Maley, Gilliam SWCD reviewed and concurred with the responses.  
The responses pertain to the following projects:

2001-021-00 15 Mile Riparian Buffers


Wasco SWCD
2002-015-00 Provide Coordination and Technical Assistance    Sherman SWCD



to Watershed Councils and Individuals in 


Sherman County, Oregon
2002-019-00 Wasco Riparian Buffers


Wasco SWCD
2002-026-00 
Morrow County Riparian Buffers, 

Morrow SWCD



Umatilla Co. Rip. Buffers 
2002-034-00 Wheeler County Riparian Buffers

Wheeler SWCD

2002-035-00 Gilliam County Riparian Buffers

Gilliam SWCD

The districts’ combined  responses to the questions posed by the ISRP are as follow:
1.  The potential to develop cooperative effort with ODFW to monitor fisheries and stream habitat response to the implementation of riparian buffers.  
The conservation districts do a certain amount of cooperative monitoring now with ODFW.  There is potential to expand cooperative monitoring efforts.  Perhaps the easiest way to expand the monitoring would be for the SWCD to work with ODFW to add some photo points in conjunction with annual redd counts already being done.  The districts currently use the NRCS Stream Visual Assessment Protocol.  That provides a qualitative assessment of benchmark stream conditions before implementation of buffers.

In areas where ODFW has already conducted physical stream surveys, they have quantitative descriptions of habitat elements.  After buffers have been in place for a period of time (perhaps 10 years), a repeat physical stream survey could done to quantify the benefits of the riparian buffers.  That work is normally done by a specialized ODFW team.  In other areas a repeat of the stream Visual Assessment Protocol has the potential to show the improvements in stream response qualitatively.  The districts will initiate an effort to specifically look at a cooperative buffer effectiveness monitoring with our ODFW partners.
2.  How enrollment objectives are determined.
The districts develop their enrollment targets based on past successes in enrollment.  It is important to note that the districts have a combined buffer workload backlog of well over 100 enrollments in various stages of planning.  It should also be noted that the USDA riparian buffer program, which the districts are supporting with this technical effort, is a voluntary, incentive-based program and is dependent on the landowner coming into the office and signing up for the program. However, the districts have used and continue to use a variety of outreach efforts to generate landowner interest in riparian buffer programs and the success of that outreach is evident by the current backlog.  

3.  Whether the conservation plans developed as part of CREP enrollment are kept confidential or are reported as part of the project results.  If conservation plans are not reported, can they be synthesized in a way that will allow monitoring of progress toward meeting their objectives?
The conservation plans themselves are governed by Federal regulations in the Farm Bill and the Privacy Act.  The primary issue faced by the Conservation Districts has centered around BPA required metrics reporting.  In general, none of the districts have had any problem reporting measurable successes such as number of buffer contracts, stream miles of buffers contracted, acres in buffers, and so forth as an aggregated number for a given time period.  None of those figures in progress reports run afoul of the confidentiality regulations.  
However, reporting of latitudes and longitudes specifically locating individual buffers has raised confidentiality questions.  At the June 21, 2006 meeting the confidentiality issue was resolved as follows:  All producers enrolling in the CREP program will be asked to sign a FSA  authorization to release individual contract information.  
4.  The potential for SWCD collaborative development of a report assessing the determinants of successful implementation processes for riparian buffer contracts and other USDA voluntary conservation programs.

Yes, a very real potential exists.  The SWCDs discussed this issue June 21, 2006 and intend to take advantage of the suggestion to document processes they’ve used to successfully implement riparian buffers and other voluntary USDA and other conservation plans including the Conservation Reserve Enhancement Program (CREP), Wildlife Enhancement Program (WHIP), Environmental Quality Incentives Program (EQIP). Conservation Security Program (CSP), Clean Water Act (319 Program), and Oregon Plan for Salmon and Watersheds (Watershed Enhancement Program) (OWEB funded).  
In preliminary discussions one key element stood out that the SWCDs felt was critical for every program. That was education and outreach to private landowners, principally the agricultural community.  There was also consensus among the SWCDs that once a certain level of participation is achieved, less outreach is necessary because satisfied customers help sell the program to their friends and neighbors.  
Adequate incentives to cover implementation costs and adequate technical assistance funding to develop the conservation/implementation plans are other critical elements.  
While these items are extremely important, there is no substitute for good working relationships with private landowners at the local level.  Trust, credibility, and accessibility for private landowners is a prerequisite for success.
5.  Relation of this project to other SWCDs riparian buffers projects and to the range of riparian projects in the John Day & Deschutes Sub basins
Each of the SWCD buffer projects are very similar but cover different geographic areas.
The Sherman SWCD proposal envisioned a broader range of conservation practices to address both upland and riparian conservation practices.  The riparian portion of Sherman’s proposal is almost exclusively CREP which is why the district projects are so similar.  Conservation Districts have traditionally focused most of their efforts on upland conservation.  The advent of the buffer program provided a tool enabling a more comprehensive program at the local level.  The buffer programs provide an outstanding tool, enabling private landowners to improve riparian habitat, improve water quality, eliminate adverse livestock impacts to streams while maintaining economic productivity of farms and ranches.  The buffers are an excellent complementary effort to other riparian wildlife and fish projects throughout the Columbia Basin. Furthermore, the riparian buffer programs for which the SWCDs are providing the technical support are leveraging BPA funds by more than 10:1.
